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Integrated Risk and Governance Committee (IRaGC)  
Chair: Sarah Connor 

 
Thursday 10th January 2013 

09.00 hrs to 10.30 hrs 
Executive Meeting Room, Spice of Life Restaurant, WGH    

 
Minutes 

 
Sarah Connor Non-Executive Director (Chair) SC 
Adi Sanusi Clinical Director WACS AS 
Colin Johnston Director of Patient Safety / Medical Director CJ 
Chris Pocklington Chief Operating Officer CP 
Elizabeth Rippon    Director of Communications    ER 
Emmanuel Quisttherson  Divisional Director– WACS EQT 
Eric Fehily Head of Estates EF 
Howard Borkett-Jones Assoc Med Div, Education & Training HBJ 
Louise Gaffney Interim Director of Strategy & Infrastructure  LG 
Margaret Southgate    Head of Midwifery     MS 
Mark Vaughan Director of Workforce MV 
Martin Keble Chief Pharmacist MK 
Nick Egginton Clinical Governance & Quality Manager   NE 
Patricia Duncan Ass’ Dir. Governance & Risk / Company Sec. PD 
Pooja Sharma  Risk & Patient Safety Manager  PS  
Robin Wiggins Consultant Microbiologist RW 
Tahir Bhatti Divisional Director Surgery TB 
Ruth Vines Head of Safeguarding RV 
Martin Keble Chief Pharmacist MK 
Toni Nettleton Interim Deputy Director of Nursing TN 
Karin Dawson-Smith Clinical Audit Facilitator KDS 
Aryldi Moss-Burke PA (notes) AMB 
 

Item   

13.01 

Apologies for Absence:  
Mahdi Hasan, Anna Anderson, Mark Jarvis, Mike Van der Watt, Natalie Forrest, Maxine 
McVey, Paul Jenkins, Anthony Divers.  
 
SC informed the group that she had been asked to Chair the meeting in MH’s absence.  

13.02 

Feedback and Summary of Decisions Made and Actions Agreed by the CQuAC 
CJ summarised that the main quality issues discussed at the CQuAC are related to 
increased activity, admissions and pressures on staff. This is affecting patient care with 
implications to the quality indicators and we are linking with our partner organisations.  
Additionally audits on DNAR and NEWS completion are not positive and we must increase 
the link to the safety thermometer. 
 
CJ noted the Committee had reviewed a report setting out the current position in relation 
to compliance with CQC essential outcomes for safety and quality and summarising areas 
which required further action to strengthen compliance. 

13.03 
Notes of last meeting on Thursday 8th November 2013 
These were accepted as an accurate record.   

13.04 

Matters Arising / Tracker 

 
12.54 Risk Management Strategy – this action was noted as completed and can be 
removed from the tracker. 
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 Items for Review & Discussion 

13.05 

 
BAF 
PD clarified that there had been no changes since the BAF was discussed at the 
November 2012 Trust Board.  SC added that MH has asked to highlight a concern that 
risk are not downgraded in a timely manner and that the BAF should highlight active 
management of risks, rather than to record acceptance of risks. 
 
SC asked why the Full Capacity Protocol was not listed as mitigation for the service 
pressures.  CP responded that whilst the protocol had been approved and implemented, it 
had not been active long enough for him to be confident that it was sufficient mitigation.   
 
Risks For Escalation to the BAF: 
 
 Risk 2899 Safeguarding Vulnerable Adults Risk  
RV summarised that this risk related to the lack of assurance that safe practices were in 
place to safeguard vulnerable adults. Also the Trust could not prove that they had 
sufficient adult safeguarding measures this having a trust-wide implication. The increase 
pressures the Trust is having is negatively impacting safeguarding and we are at a 
vulnerable position due to the increased media and public awareness around 
safeguarding children and adults. CJ recommended that the Named Doctor for 
Safeguarding Adults should be the responsibility of the Medical Director which was agreed 
by the committee. The risk was agreed for the BAF as a risk score of 16. 
 
 Risk 2883 (& 2815) Legionnaires’ Disease Outbreak 
EF highlighted that this has been a known risk to the Trust but over the last two months off 
monitoring the legionella counts with our independent advisors the counts in ITU have 
increased from 100s to 1000s. EF assured that adequate mitigation and robust control 
systems are in place to protect the health and safety of staff and patients, however even 
with these measures in place the counts continue to increase with severe potential 
consequences to reputation, patient and staff safety, finances and the possibility of a HSE 
prosecution.  
 
The current situation has been reviewed by our independent advisors and the plan of 
action is to flush chlorine through the system which will require planned closures including 
closure of the ITU for up to 12 hours.  EF added that the Trust had received an action 
notice regarding Legionella in water supplies from the HSE in 2008, and whilst actions 
were successfully taken to reduce the Legionella count, this was likely to influence any 
judgements by the HSE should anyone contract Legionella Disease from infected water 
supplies on Trust premises.   
 
RW added that we must note firstly the risks to the trust including deaths of patients and 
this is a major patient safety issue. Secondly we have had a history of legionella which 
was not good but we have made huge progress with our risk assessments but 
unfortunately the outcome is still poor and lastly this will expose problems as we will need 
to involve the intensive care network, ambulance trust etc as doing nothing is no option. 
AS added that all departments and divisions need to be informed with careful planning. 
RW added we must act practically and consider how we can close ITU without closing 
A&E and the Hospital. TB added depending on the plans an option would be to decrease 
surgical activity in need for ITU and also decant ITU to recovery/theatres in the weekend 
while the chlorination is carried out. MS added that this is also a high risk for maternity as 
we cannot plan for labour care and will most probably have to close the unit thus will need 
to liaise with commissioners and ambulance services. 
 
The group discussed whether or not the risk was severe enough to warrant immediate 
closure of the ITU, but were reassured by EF’s assessment that the mitigations in place 
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(filters on taps, immediate closure of water supplies where the seals around these filters 
were compromised) would be sufficient to protect patients and staff whilst urgent 
arrangements were made to move patients out of the ITU and flush the system.   
 
LG to arrange an urgent discussion between all affected parties (including the Ambulance 
Service, other Acute Trusts in the area, and the Commissioners) to agree the detail of 
closing the ITU area in order to flush the system and subsequent replacement of the pipe 
work without closing the ITU. CJ added that this needs to be conducted safely and as 
quickly as possible operationally. 
 
The group agreed that this was a very serious risk with potentially catastrophic 
consequences, and should therefore be monitored at Board Level.  The risk was also 
agreed to be appropriately graded at a 20, with the consequence at 5 and the likelihood at 
4.   

 Items for Information, Update and Assurance 

13.06 
 
 

Full Capacity Protocol 
CP explained that a Full Capacity Protocol had been written to manage the risk from the 
A&E pressures as the risk in A&E is greater is reduced by distributing throughout the 
hospital and this was a recommendation from ECIST.  The protocol has overall been 
designed to mitigate an overfull A&E department when the hospital is full to capacity and 
we have seen a impact on increasing patients discharges to the discharge lounge. The 
protocol has been used 4 times since writing and information relating to the impact of 
carrying out the recommended actions on A&E and the wider hospital will be analysed to 
determine whether the protocol fulfils its aims of improving efficiency, patient experience 
and care.  CJ added that we need to analyse the usefulness with close monitoring as 
there are some concerns it could potentially cause harm. 
 

13.07 

Position statement on NICE guidance on use of Aspirin in Pregnancy 
EQT highlighted that the Trust had produced a position statement to justify why they were 
not following the NICE Guidance on use of aspirin in pregnancy.  AS added that there was 
no consensus of the use of aspirin in pregnancy, therefore the Trust had defined their use 
rather than follow a specific guideline.   
 

13.08 

Maternity Issues (paper tabled at meeting) 
 
CNST 
MS stated that the CNST assessment of Maternity Services was due on 12/13th February 
2013 and updated the meeting on the progress the division had made towards achieving 
the 50 CNST standards.  MS highlighted that whilst the Trust’s position was much 
improved there were still some areas that she did not feel were up to the required 
standards.  4 of the standards have been self-assessed as non-compliant thus are red 
and 3 are amber.  MS stated that she was confident that the amber rated standards would 
be green by the time we are assessed, but did not think it was likely that the red rated 
ones would be achieved.  
MS informed the meeting that she had carried out a number of live notes spot-checks and 
that the standard of the notes had initially been poor but they had improved by the second 
spot-check.  The number of spot checks will be increased, and staff will be informed that 
repeated poor note-keeping is not acceptable and will have disciplinary consequences.  
 
Consultant Cover 
AS asked for reassurance that the Gynaecology Consultant post that had been agreed 
last year at the IRaGC would be extended.  The Chair responded that the IRaGC was not 
in a position to give reassurance on funding for posts. A business case regarding the joint 
colleges’ 2010 revised standard for the level of consultant care (which for the size of our 
unit would equate to 98hrs consultant cover pw) was due to be discussed at the next 
divisional meeting.  The Trust have asked the Commissioners for extra funding to cover 
this increase in Consultant cover, however at the moment the Commissioners’ position is 
that no further funding would be forthcoming, as they believed that the existing tariff 
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covered this increase in costs.   
 
Caesarean Section Rates 
MS stated that that Marcellina Coker had commenced monthly reviews of all caesarean 
sections and would present her findings to the CQuAC.   
 

 Standing Items 

13.09 
 
 

 
Getting Better – issues of clinical concern 
CJ stated that the Trust was still quite a way behind achieving the Getting Better target as 
there is a clear gap between what we need and aspire too.  He explained that a major 
concern is the risk of not breaking even financially as our big financial backlogs are 
affecting our achievements, which would have a serious reputational impact especially 
with our commissioners.  
 
LG informed the meeting that the planned closure of beds at HH was likely to slip behind 
the planned date, and that she was speaking to partner organisations about the possibility 
of passing over responsibility for the respite care patients in these wards to one of them.  
CJ added that the plan was to only keep the non-acute beds open to March 2013, and that 
delays in transferring the patients from those beds to more appropriate care so that they 
could close the beds as planned should not affect the trust’s Revalidation.   
 

 
 
13.10 
 
 
 
 

Estates Risk Profile Progress Report 
LG highlighted that over £1million had been invested in asbestos removal in high risk 
areas during 2012/13, and that a decision had been made to complete the removal in the 
next financial year.  Overall this report highlights our key risk areas and where 
improvements or key actions have been taken. 

 Reporting Committee Minutes 

 
 
 
 
13.11 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The following reporting committee minutes were noted and there were no issues that 
required escalation. 
Business Integrated Standards Executive  

 5th November 2012 

 10th December 2012 
H&S 

 Notes not available 
IIGG 

 5th December 2012 
Sustainability Management Committee 

 29th October 2012 
Emergency Preparedness Group 

 28th September 2012 
Workforce Governance and Risk Group 

 1st October 2012 

13.12 
 
 

AOB 
 
Replacement of epidural equipment – NPSA Deadline April 2013  
CJ stated that a large amount of the epidural equipment requires replacing to ensure 
compliance with the NPSA alert but there is no allocated funding stream for this although 
we must ensure compliance and will impact service delivery as we may have to cease use 
of epidurals.  Immediate replacement of this essential equipment is likely to incur costs of 
greater than £40,000 and thus is a big financial risk, TB agreed to look into this. 
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Next Meeting: Thursday 14th March 2013, 9:00am – 10:30am, Estates Meeting Room, WGH 


